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Report of the Working Party

1. The Working Party was established by the Council on 11 November 1987,
with the following terms of reference:

"To examine the twenty-ninth and thirtieth annual reports (L/6256)
submitted by, the Government of the United States under the Decision of
5 March 1955 ; and to report to the Council.'

When proposing the terms of reference for the Working Party, the Chairman
of the Council repeated the understanding, noted by the Council in 1986,
that these traditional terms of reference would permit the Working Party to
make appropriate recommendations. The Council took note of this statement
(C/M/215).

2. The Working Party met on 11 February, 2 May, 5 July and
16 September 1988, 26 June 1989 and 12 February 1990, under the
chairmanship of H.E. Ambassador Julio A. Lacarte (Uruguay).

3. In accordance with its terms of reference, the Working Party carried
out its examination of the twenty-ninth and thirtieth annual reports on
import restrictions in effect under SeEtion 22 of the United States
Agricultural Adjustment Act as amended , and on the reasons for the
maintenance of those restrictions, on the basis of the reports (document
L/6256). With the assistance of the representative of the United States,
the Working Party reviewed the action taken by the United States under the
Decision of 5 March 1955. Written questions submitted by members of the
Working Party to the United States representative and the United States
answers to them are contained in Annexes A and B to this draft report.

1BISD 3S/32
2Import restrictions or fees pursuant to Section 22 currently in

effect include cotton of specified staple lengths, cotton waste and certain
cotton products; peanuts; certain dairy products; sugar and syrups, and
certain sugar-containing articles.
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4. In his opening statement the representative of the United States noted
that his authorities had submitted, in document L/6256, two United States
annual reports, covering the period October 1985 to September 1987. This
had been done, exceptionally and without prejudice, in order to update the
review cycle which had been slowed by Uruguay Round business. He specified
that during the period under review two Presidential Proclamations
regarding Section 22 had been issued, both of which had been discussed by
the previous Working Party (Proclamations 5325 and 5618). Other import
restrictions imposed under the authority of Section 22 continued in effect
without change. Document L/6256 indicated steps being taken to balance
supply with demand for the products where Section 22 restrictions existed.
For all these commodities information was presented in the tabular form
requested by the previous Working Party.

5. The representative of the United States affirmed that his government
continued to meet the terms of the waiver in letter and spirit. Its use
was limited to those cases where imports would materially interfere with
the operation of a price support programme, and restrictions were relaxed
or removed when possible. As for the problems of world agricultural trade,

these were the result of government support programmes in many countries -
their elimination must therefore be pursued multilaterally, as the United
States sought to do with its negotiating proposal on agriculture.

6. The scope of the terms of reference of the Working Party was
discussed. One member asked whether the United States was prepared to
accept that the Working Party should make recommendations, as provided for
in the Council Chairman's statement. Another said it was essential that it
do so. The United States representative replied that his authorities did
not consider it appropriate to make recommendations concerning the actions
of one country alone. The member who had raised the question found this
unacceptable. In his view it was proper to make recommendations concerning
the policies of the United States because the United States was in a
special, even unique, situation in GATT. Though they were zealous in
enforcing Article XI on others, they could in fact withdraw their own
agricultural sector from its rules. A member who had recently been party
to a dispute settlement case on agricultural imports with the United States
commented that it was difficult for his farmers to accept that practices
which had been ruled against in their own case were permitted to the United
States. The Chairman of the Working Party noted that the terms of
reference were broad enough to permit it to make recommendations, with
reservations or dissenting opinions noted as necessary. The position of
the United States could not change this mandate, though the United States
were free to express their views.

7. Members of the Working Party raised general questions concerning the
existence of the waiver and its effects on agricultural trade. It was
described as a significant problem which had had serious adverse effects on
the GATT system as a whole and on other contracting parties. The lack of
any time-limit and the potential breadth of its coverage were criticized.
Members claimed that the legitimate expectation of the CONTRACTING PARTIES
at the time the waiver was granted was that the United States would take
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action within a reasonable period which would enable termination of the
waiver. Several members agreed that in the circumstances unilateral action
by the United States to reduce its export subsidies would be appropriate as
a sign of good will. It was noted that the United States negotiating
proposal carried with it a clear affirmation that the waiver was on the
table. What was still needed was a commitment to terminate it within a
specified period, of which there was no sign as yet. Several members also
commented that the circumstances in which the waiver was granted had
changed. It had been intended to enable the United States to seek a
solution to the problem of surpluses through the adjustment of domestic
supply and demand. Not only had this not been done, but the use of the
waiver was in fact protecting and maintaining the production of exportable
surpluses. Several members saw it as inconsistent with the intentions of
CONTRACTING PARTIES in 1955 that the United States should become a
subsidized exporter of products for which the waiver protected its own
market. Additional data on export subsidies, conditions, prices and
quantities was sought - especially CCC disposals and their destinations -
and the United States was asked to comment on the relationship between
exports and import protection.

8. The representative of the United States replied that his government
had sought the waiver in order to put the United States on the firmest
possible GATT standing given the requirements of Section 22. Section 22
was not in itself the cause of United States exportable surpluses, though
some USDA programmes might be among the causes. Concerning the suggestion
that a time-limit be set on the waiver, he noted that the 1955 Working
Party had considered but dismissed this idea, either for the waiver itself
or for the adjustment of supply and demand. The waiver had been sought in
order to avoid a conflict between Section 22 and the GATT obligations of
the United States, a conflict which would still exist. Therefore no
commitment could be given either in 1955 or now to a specific termination
date. Document Spec(84)9 showed the progress that had been made over time
to reduce the waiver's coverage. Efforts had also been made to reduce
surplus production; there was now a 25 per cent acreage reduction
requirement for farmers participating in the cotton price support
programmes, and dairy support prices had been reduced by about 18 per cent
in the past 18 months. There was also a dairy termination programme which
had been described in the United States reports.

9. A member of the Working Party commented that the United States had
been giving their own interpretation regarding the granting of the waiver,
which not all contracting parties would share. There had been expectations
attached to its granting, which members had the right to recall. He could
not accept that there was no direct link between Section 22 and subsidized
exports. Section 22 protected the United States programmes which led to
surplus production which in turn was disposed of through export. He saw
it as n--essary for the United States Congress to modify Section 22 in
order to permit full United States participation in the Uruguay Round
agricultural negotiations. He asked the United States representative for
information on congressional attitudes to such a modification and whether
the administration had already been given a mandate to open negotiations
which could lead to a modification of Section 22.
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10. The United States representative answered that all United States
programmes were on the table in the Round. He confirmed that an Act of
Congress would be needed to change Section 22. His government was not
proposing to trade Section 22 for any particular action by another
contracting party, but rather wanted a gradual multilateral elimination of
all trade-distorting actions. The United States administration had a
mandate to negotiate, and there was broad bipartisan congressional support
for their agricultural negotiating proposal.

11. Taking up the United States statement that the waiver was or. the
negotiating table, a member of the Working Party inferred that this meant
the United States would eventually be able to do without it. He asked them
therefore to give details of the possible systems which could replace it,
and the steps by which the waiver could be removed. In the light of their
own negotiating proposal, he questioned whether the United States could
bring their actions into conformity with Article XI by a certain date.

12. The United States representative replied that the question essentially
concerned the work of the Negotiating Group on Agriculture, which was
distinct from the business of this Working Party. However, he observed
that Section 22 existed to protect United States farm programmes. The
programmes might change but the need for such a mechanism remained, and
hence the need for the waiver, leaving aside hypothetical questions about
the outcome of the Uruguay Round. The other member commented that a
purpose of Article XI was to protect domestic programmes, which many
contracting parties maintained without necessarily violating it. Thus
Possible conflict with Article XI" was not much of a reason for
maintaining the waiver. He asked for more information on the standing of
United States domestic programmes in terms of Article XI. The United
States representative replied that his government was not saying the import
restrictions on the four product groups covered by Section 22 were
consistent with Article XI, because the United States was waived from
Article XI.

13. Members also commented on various specific aspects of the reports, and
on United States policies for the products under the waiver. Overall there
was seen to be insufficient information on measures being taken to balance
supply and demand - measures of whose effectiveness members were in any
case critical. On sugar, a member expressed disappointment that there was
no separate statistical tabulation in the reports. He also commented on
the dramatic change in the United States sugar import regime: imports had
now slipped far below the 2.7 million tons cited to some 750,000 tons in
1988 according to US official statements. This would be the lowest level
for 100 years. The effect of United States sugar programmes had in fact
been that from being the major importer in the late 1970s, the United
States now verged on becoming a net exporter. The corn sweetener industry
was the major beneficiary of the United States sugar programme. The use of
the waiver in respect of sugar was not, this member claimed, consistent
with the spirit of the Decision of 5 March 1955. Several other members
agreed, and also found the information concerning sugar in the United
States reports to be insufficient, especially compared with previous years.
They stated that more information was needed on the details of policy
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measures acting on production, imports and exports, in particular the duty
drawback system on sugar, which in certain circumstances could be seen as
an export subsidy under the Subsidies Code. A member asked how the United
States considered it to be compatible with the waiver. This member also
claimed that the United States had not observed the reporting and
notification procedures set down in the waiver, particularly when imposing
import restrictions on products containing sugar in 1985.

14. It was noted that the present import position had been reached without
(in the case of raw sugar) the need to use the provisions of Section 22.
As the United States culd impose either quotas or fees under these
provisions but not both simultaneously, a member asked why the United
States had not applied Section 22 quotas on raw sugar. He asked the United
States to confirm that the present quotas were not under Section 22, and
furthermore that they were not justified in GATT terms by any waiver
granted by the CONTRACTING PARTIES under Article XXV, or by the use of
programmes consistent with Article XI. The United States representative
was also asked to outline the domestic consequences if the President were
to use Section 22 to impose quotas on raw sugar, rather than the
legislative authority drawn on at present. He was asked to confirm that
this authority was based on a headnote in the Tariff Schedule of the United
States, and to explain how this was consistent with GATT in the absence of
waiver cover. He was also asked why measures had been not taken under the
waiver for raw sugar but had been for refined sugar, in the form of an
import fee (1 cent per pound). Did this reflect some special support for
refined sugar which did not exist for raw sugar? These questions were
endorsed by other members of the Working Party, who underlined their
importance. One of them also commented that drafts of the United States
Trade Bill had included a provision to extend the period for sugar duty
drawback back as far as 1977. However, he had heard that this clause had
been removed prior to the Bill's approval by Congress; the United States
representative's confirmation of this was requested.

15. In reply the United States representative affirmed that the sugar
import quotas were not under Section 22; hence they, and their GATT
conformity, were not within the mandate of this Working Party. (He noted,
nonetheless, that the United States administration had announced its
intention to introduce legislation to change the price support programme
for sugar.) The provisions of Section 22 had been included in the
CONTRACTING PARTIES' decision granting the waiver in 1955. These
provisions had not been changed since. They did prohibit the use of
Section 22 quotas and fees together. Concerning the domestic consequences
if the President were to use Section 22 to impose quotas on raw sugar
rather than the legislative authority drawn on at present, he outlined the
sequence of conditions and procedures that would have to be fulfilled in
terms of the Decision of 5 March 1955 before the President would decide
whether or not to impose such quotas. The essential point was that - once
all the necessary conditions were met - quantitative restrictions on sugar
imports could be maintained, albeit under different legal authority. He
confirmed that the Trade Bill clause referred to had indeed been deleted.
The duty drawback on refined sugar was an export, not an import issue, he
noted.
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16. In response to the question concerning the import fee on refined
sugar, the United States representative noted that this 1¢/1 lb
differential predated the period covered by the reports under examination,
and that it had been discussed in previous Working Parties. He nonetheless
replied that when the restrictions applied to raw and refined sugar were
the same, normal trade patterns were disrupted through a shift in imports
from raw to refined. Imports of refined sugar could materially interfere
with the United States price support operation for raw sugar insofar as
they reduced the market for United States refined sugar. The aim of United
States policy was therefore to discourage the diversion of imports into
refined sugar. The United States had fulfilled all its reporting and
notification obligations under the waiver, he said; concerning the
notification of the 1985 measures on products containing sugar, members
were referred to the discussion on this subject in the previous Working
Party (document L/6194).

17. One member of the Working Party contrasted the United States
restrictions on cotton under the waiver with the United States government's
attitude to the Multi-Fibre Agreement, which he said hurt his country's
interests. Another noted that cotton carry-over stocks continued to
increase and asked the United States to comment on the effectiveness of
set-aside programmes for cotton in reducing surpluses when accompanied by
high target prices and deficiency payments. The United States
representative stated that his government, as it had often said, was not
enamoured with the use of set-aside programmes as an effective means of
controlling production, for cotton or for other products.

18. A member noted continuing production increases for dairy products as
well, and commented that here, as for sugar, the intention that the waiver
would allow the United States to balance supply and demand was not being
fulfilled. Another member observed that the dairy termination programme
referred to had in fact ended, and asked what other steps were being taken
or envisaged. Turning to the administration of import quotas established
under the waiver, a member asked how "non-traditional" suppliers of dairy
products could gain access to the United States market. How was a
"traditional supplier' defined? His own country had tried without success
for ten years to get a share of the uncommitted cheese quota.

19. In response to these points, the representative of the United States
reaffirmed that Section 22 existed to protect United States agricultural
programmes, not particular production levels. It was not an export
programme. Concerning the data supplied in the United States annual
reports, he recalled that the previous Working Party had asked for this to
be set out in the format used on page 4 of document L/6256. Furthermore,
that Working Party had criticized the United States for an excessive amount
of detail on sugar. The restrictions in place for this product remained as
last reported - i.e., a l¢/lb fee on imports of refined sugar and quotas on
three categories of sugar-containing products. In answer to the question
concerning the Administration of quotas (traditional/non-traditional
suppliers) the United States representative noted that the United States
was not waived from its obligations under the General Agreement to consult
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with other contracting parties; he was willing to meet with the member
concerned to discuss this issue as those obligations required.

20. A member called for the Working Party's report to include a set of
conclusions, which would highlight the lack of respect the United States
had shown for the procedures of the waiver. This was, he stated, the first
time the United States had missed a year in reporting, and there was no
justification for this. The United States had also not respected the
waiver's procedures in taking action concerning products containing sugar;
these should have been announced before their adoption. In fact the United
States had failed to respect the agreed conditions of the 1955 Decision in
connection with a number of products - had they done so there would not be
import restrictions on these products. The member recalled that the United
States had undertaken in 1955 to "continue to seek a solution to the
problems of agricultural surpluses", and had said that this would include
the lowering of support price levels or the application of strict marketing
quotas. These undertakings had not been kept. Support levels had in fact
increased considerably for all products to which the waiver applied - by
about 260 per cent for dairy products, by 233 per cent for sugar, about
130 per cent for cotton and around 100 per cent for peanuts. Thus the
United States administration had done the opposite of what it had
undertaken to do.

21. The United States had also given assurances that before it restricted
imports it would take into consideration representations by countries with
substantial interests involved. It was only possible for the interested
countries to make such representations if they had prior notice of the
measures to be introduced; this had not been the case for the restrictions
on products containing sugar.

22. In reply to the above points, the representative of the United States
commented first of all on the statement that his authorities had breached
the terms of the waiver with regard to their reporting obligations. This
was not correct. The annual report for 1985, covering the period up to
September that year, had been presented in 1986 since contracting parties
had understood that it was preferable to await enactment of the 1985 United
States farm legislation before submitting the report. This report had been
discussed by a Working Party whose report was document L/6194. The report
before the present Working Party had been submitted in November 1987. The
United States could have fulfilled its reporting obligations by providing
at that time a report covering one year only, October 1985-September 1986.
But since the additional information was available, they had also reported
on the following year (October 1986-September 1987) at the same time. The
report of the Working Party should therefore reflect the position of the
United States that it had fulfilled all its reporting requirements.

23. Concerning products containing sugar, the representative of the United
States noted that this subject had been extensively discussed by the
previous Working Party and was covered in its report (L/6194). However he
repeated that it was a requirement for the United States to notify the
contracting parties whenever the President caused an investigation to be
made under Section 22. Such an investigation was called for in
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January 1985. It was held in June of that year. Contracting parties had
been advised in March or early April - i.e., several months before the
investigation. Thus the United States considered it had met the conditions
of the waiver, since its prior notification did allow any interested party
to make representations.

24. The representative of the United States also replied to the view that
his government had broken undertakings given in 1955 to balance supply and
demand and lower support levels, and that if the terms of the waiver had
been observed the United States would not have the import restrictions it
had today. He noted that the question a requirement to balance supply and
demand had been raised in the original 1955 Working Party. At that time
the United States had said it could not accept such a requirement. This
was not a condition of the waiver.

25. Regarding support prices, the United States representative stated that
if presented in real terms these showed substantial declines over the
waiver period; this was also true in 'relation to the concept of "parity"
used in United States farm legislation.

26. The United States did not agree that nothing had been done in thirty
years- to remove or relax Section 22 restrictions. Nine major commodity
areas had been covered by the waiver in 1955 - today only four were.
Furthermore, since 1955 the United States had adjusted import quotas and
restrictions as conditions permitted, in keeping with the provisions of
Section 22.

27. The member of the Working Party who had raised the above questions was
not satisfied with the United States answers. in addition to the
assurances given by the United States at the time of the Decision of
5 March 1955 he recalled paragraph 6 of the Decision, which read:

"The CONTRACTING PARTIES will make an annual review of any action
taken by the United States under this Decision. For each such review
the United States will furnish a report to the CONTRACTING PARTIES
showing any modification or removal of restrictions effected since the
previous report, the restrictions in effect under Section 22 and the
reasons why such restrictions (regardless of whether covered by this
waiver) continue to be applied and any steps it has taken with a view
to a solution of the problem of surpluses of agricultural
commodities."

28. In failing to take effective steps to solve the surplus problem the
United States had failed to meet the obligations of this provision. The
member gave examples from all of the product groups covered by the waiver
to show that in fact United States production and self-sufficiency had
risen under the price support policies practised, which had included the
elimination of marketing quotas and allotments in several cases. This had
led to diminished scope for imports and to an increase in United States
exports. The member called for the Working Party's report to show that he,
at least, had noted that the conditions cited above had not been met, and
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that the assurances given by the United States in 1955 - which formed part
of the grant of the waiver - had not been fulfilled either.

29. Another member of the Working Party agreed that there was a need for
the group's report to include conclusions and recommendations, similar to
those which had been proposed in the previous Working Party (L/6194).
These should bring together at the end of the report for the CONTRACTING
PARTIES' attention the points made in the Working Party's discussions and
reflected, for example, in paragraphs 7 and 9 of the present draft. These
covered, inter alia, the intentions and legitimate expectations of
contracting parties at the time the waiver was granted.

30. Concerning the United States answers to the questions raised above,
this member noted that the United States had pointed to declines in support
prices in real terms, but commented that this had been the long-term trend
in most products. That it happened under support programmes did not mean
that adequate steps were being taken to bring supply and demand into
balance. In any case any such steps had obviously not been sufficient to
enable the removal of Section 22 restrictions on the products in question.

31. Addressing other specific points recorded in the present draft report,
the member noted in connection with paragraph 8 that production restraints
on wheat had been relaxed during the period under review. While this
product was not under the waiver, the policy change was worth noting for
the sake of completeness and since no product was excluded from future
waiver action. Concerning paragraph 12, he called for the United States to
answer the question concerning the Article XI standing of the domestic
programmes. He noted that the question recorded in paragraph 14 concerning
sugar quotas had been answered partially in paragraph 15; did the United
States answer mean that if sugar import quotas were not on their present
legislative basis they would have to be placed under Section 22 because
they related to measures inconsistent with Article XI? The application of
Section 22 to sugar raised the question of what was a support programme in
terms of the 1955 Decision; in fact the sugar programme aimed, through
limiting imports, at avoiding the need for any support payments. Therefore
its Section 22 status was not clear. The member also considered that the
question concerning the effectiveness of the set-aside programme for cotton
(paragraph 17) had not been fully answered.

32. In reply, the representative of the United States recalled his earlier
statements on support price levels, which he maintained. He also repeated
that the suggestion that supply/demand balance should be a condition of the
waiver had been rejected in 1955. The United States had carried out the
requirements of the decision by relaxing or removing restrictions where
possible. If the programmes existing in 1955 had been maintained, the
United States would have many more restrictions that it did.

33. Regarding the specific questions which had been emphasized, he noted
that cotton production statistics had been provided in the United States
report. While the effectiveness of set-aside could be debated, the United
States had fulfilled its reporting obligations. Concerning any reflections
the United States might have on the consistency of their programmes with
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Article XI, he noted that this issue had been discussed in the previous
Working Party and that this discussion was accurately reflected in its
report. He was not arguing here whether the programmes in question were or
were not in conformity with Article XI; this was not the mandate of the
Working Party. On the domestic consequences of operating sugar import
quotas under Section 22 he confirmed the reply recorded in paragraph 15 of
the present draft, and noted that the relevant provisions of Section 22
were published as an annex to the 1955 Decision. These put an upper limit
on fees and a lower limit on quotas.

34. Members of the Working Party renewed their queries concerning the
presentation of data in the United States annual reports in the light of
the answers by the United States representative recorded in paragraph 19
(above). The United States representative made it clear that in his
previous replies he had been referring to paragraph 9 of the report of the
previous Working Party (L/6194). A member who had queried the United
States responses agreed that members of the previous working party had
commented as reported. But his concern was that in the current United
States annual reports (L/6256) there was no uniformity in the presentation
of data. The section on sugar was shorter and less detailed than that for
other products. However, he noted that some of the missing information had
been supplied in United States replies to written questions. Another
member suggested that this Working Party's report should note that the
United States delegation answered a number of questions by referring
members to the report of a previous Working Party. He did not agree that
paragraph 9 of document L/6194 could be taken to mean that the United
States had supplied too much information on sugar - and in any case there
had been considerable discussion and questioning on sugar issues in the
present Working Party. The United States representative answered that the
record showed that his authorities had provided the required data and
answers; they would continue to do so.

35. Members of the Working Party also requested clarification concerning,
firstly, reports that Section 22 had been amended because of the Canada-US
Free Trade Agreement; and secondly, the present GATT justification claimed
by the United States for import restrictions on sugar-containing products.
These appeared to have been reclassified with the entry into force of the
Harmonized System on 1 January 1989, and now came under quota on the basis
of the Headnote in the United States Schedule, rather than under
Section 22. The reason for this change was queried. In reply the
representative of the United States noted that both questions fell outside
the time period covered by this Working Party. However he stated that
Section 22 had not been amended, and undertook to seek clarification
concerning the second question.

36. In bringing the Working Party's proceedings to a close, members
returned to the subject of conclusions and recommendations. One member,
underlining the importance of these, said they should reflect, inter alia,
the low level of co-operation the United States had shown, for example in
the length of time taken to respond to written questions. To this, the
representative of the United States replied that certain written questions
had been submitted late, and repeated that his authorities had endeavoured
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to respond fully. Another member noted that the conclusions and
recommendations proposed by some members in the previous Working Party
retained their validity.

37. The Working Party considered draft conclusions and recommendations on
the basis of proposals submitted by a number of members. Most members
expressed support for a text in which the Working Party would note that the
concluding comments in the report of the Working Party which examined the
twenty-eighth annual report of the United States (L/6194 of 2 July 1987)
were still relevant. That is, the continued application by the United
States authorities oftheWaiver granted by the CONTRACTING PARTIES in 1955
had done little to facilitate long-term adjustment of affected United
States industries to international competition. On the contrary, it had
allowed the maintenance of agricultural programmes which had led to
recurring serious imbalances in supply and demand; created pressure for
periodic subsidized exports; and retarded the development of operationally
effective GATT rules and disciplines in the field of agriculture. The
Working Party should note that the 29th and 30th Annual Reports of the
United States contained nothing which would weaken the force of the
foregoing observation.

38. Furthermore, these members considered that the Working Party should
note that the circumstances under which the Waiver had been granted had
changed. It was no longer appropriate for the United States to continue to
claim coverage of the Waiver. The Waiver was granted in consideration of
assurances by the United States that it intended to seek a solution of the
problem of surpluses of agricultural commodities. As the Waiver was now
protecting and maintaining the production of agricultural surpluses, the
legitimate expectations of the contracting parties at the time of the
granting of the Waiver had not been fulfilled.

39. In view of the above conclusions and the repeated assurances of the
United States that it was prepared in the context of the Uruguay Round
negotiations on agriculture to make fundamental changes to policies related
to the Waiver, these members urged that the Working Party recommend that
the United States might undertake the review, foreshadowed in its statement
to the CONTRACTING PARTIES in 1955, of the circumstances which led to the
granting of the Waiver. Such a review should lead to the setting of a
realistic time-frame for the termination of the Waiver. The Working Party
should further recommend that the report be submitted to the CONTRACTING
PARTIES with a view to obtaining recommendations to the United States
government as to actions which might be appropriate and which would obviate
continued indefinite application of the Waiver.

40. It was proposed that the Working Party should also note that the
United States had not complied with the procedure agreed by the CONTRACTING
PARTIES in 1955, in that it had submitted two reports together covering the
period 1985 and 1986 whereas the procedure provided for the submission of
an annual report. The Working Party would also note that its work had been
considerably delayed by the United States, which had been dilatory in
answering the questions addressed to it by members of the Working Party.
The Working Party would therefore suggest that the CONTRACTING PARTIES
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recommend that in the submission of reports the United States should
henceforth respect the procedure agreed in 1955 and display a more
co-operative spirit and greater diligence during the examination of the
reports.

41. The representative of the United States could not accept these
proposed conclusions and recommendations. Concerning the proposal in
paragraph 40 in particular, he recalled his previous statements to the
Working Party (paragraph 22 above). He in turn proposed a set of draft
conclusions, in which the Working Party would note that while the United
States authorities had continued to apply the waiver granted by the
CONTRACTING PARTIES in 1955, the fundamental problem of excessive
agricultural production and depressed prices `.ad persisted. In fact the
policies pursued by the United States and other major agricultural traders
encouraged periodic surges of subsidized exports and retarded the
development of operationally effective GATT rules and disciplines for
agricultural commodities. Therefore, the conclusions of the Working Party
should show that members welcomed the assurances of the United States
Representative that all programmes and policies of the United States,
including the Section 22 waiver, were on the table in the Uruguay Round of
Trade Negotiations, and that the United States was prepared to work, with
other participants in the round, tc promote a more market-oriented global
agricultural trading system in which reductions in import barriers and
domestic support end the need for recourse to the waiver. Several members
found the United States' proposal also to be unacceptable.

42. The representative of the United States stated that his government had
exercised, and would continue to exercise, restraint in the use of
Section 22 authority, insofar as the statute allowed. However, the lack of
operationally effective GATT rules and disciplines to govern international
trade in agricultural commodities had occasioned in the past, and might
occasion in the future, situations in which Section 22 import restraints
had to be imposed. The US Government had made a comprehensive proposal in
the Uruguay Round Negotiating Group on Agriculture with respect to import
access restraints, export subsidies, domestic subsidies, and sanitary and
phytosanitary restrictions. it was the hope of the US Government that
multilateral agreement in these areas would result in a more
market-oriented global agricultural trading system and obviate any future
need for the use of Section 22 authority.

43. The Wcrking Party was thus not able to reach agreement on conclusions
or make unanimous recommendations. The members whose conclusions and
recommendations are set out in paragraphs 37-40 above recommended that
these should be noted by the CONTRACTING PARTIES.
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ANNEX A

Written questions posed by Japan at the first meeting of the Section 22
Working Party , with the written responses of the United States authorities

1. General remarks

Question (1)

We would like the United States to provide us with data on all items
(such as butter, cheese, margarine, chocolate and cocoa preparations) under
waivers, in addition to the items described in the report.

Question (2)

The data mentioned in the above should contain at least those on

production, consumption, trade volume and value, import quota quantity (if
it is allocated on a country-by-country basis, it is requested to provide
quantity allocated to each country), domestic price and import price, and
stock (CCC stocks should be mentioned specifically).

Answer

Shown below are the data requested for the specific products in
Questions 1 and 2 as related to the table on page 4 of the United States
Annual Report (L/6256 of November 1987). The USDA does not maintain data
on chocolate and cocoa preparations.

Production. Consumption, Trade and CCC
Acquisition and Stock Data, 1983-1988

('000 metric tons)

Commodity and Production Domestic CCC CCC *
production year consumption acquisitions stocks

Butter
(January-December)

1983 589 1 541 34 187 155
1984 500 1 536 51 93 81
1985 566 2 529 82 152 57
1986 545 2 506 25 134 59
1987 505 2 516 25 85 29
1988 proj. 500 2 517 15 120 43

Cheese
(January-December)

1983 2,186 130 2,208 17 384 380
1984 2,120 139 2,334 17 217 273
1985 2,305 137 2,456 39 304 270
1986 2,353 134 2,541 27 220 181
1987 2,385 135 2,648 20 138 15
1988 proj. 2n,500 1a35 2,645 10 121 0

1Page references in questions are to United States 29th and
30th Annual Reports (document L/6256).

Stocks are and of year numbers
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Allocations, by country, are shown in the attached excerpts from
Part 3 to the Appendix to the Tariff Schedules of the United States.
Country allocations are attached as Annex I to this document. Attached, as
Annex II, is a USDA publication (Circular Series, FDL MT-88 entitled
Meat and Dairy Monthly Imports) which provides detailed country-by-country
information on imports of butter (950.050), margarine (950.06), cheese
(950.07-950.1OB) and chocolate products containing butterfat (950.15 and
950.16) in calendar years 1986 and 1987.

Question (3)

Concerning the import quota system, we would like the United States to
explain the allocation method and criteria (including conditions applicable
to newcomers and import quota holder qualification).

Answer

In general country allocations for quota restrictions were made in the
Presidential Proclamations establishing the quota restriction and were
based on the historical shares from those countries during a representative
period. Cheese quotas were revised by negotiation during the Tokyo Round
of Multilateral Trade Negotiations and enacted by the Trade Agreements Act
of 1979.

To some extent temporary reallocations can be made in any given year
when it becomes evident that imports under one or more country allocations
will not meet the designated level. Import licences are issued to persons
or firms that meet certain eligibility criteria. Each person or firm must
apply each year during the ninety-day application period that begins
1 August. Licences that are issued are valid for the coming calendar year
which is also the quota year for purposes of administering the licensing
system.

There are two ways for a person or firm to qualify. The first, is to
apply as a manufacturer of dairy products and produce 100,000 pounds of
cheese or cheese products for the twelve-month period ending 1 August prior
to the year for which the applicant is requesting licence eligibility. The
firm applying must also be listed in the United States Department of
Agriculture publication "Dairy Plants Surveyed and Approved for USDA
Grading Service". The second way to qualify is as an importer. Importers
qualify by entering in two or more commercial shipments, cheese or cheese
products totalling 10,000 pounds. Importers must show proof of entry by
submitting Customs forms 7501 or 7505, and importation must be made during
the twelve-month period ending 1 August prior to the year for which the
applicant is requesting licence eligibility.

Allocation of the quotas assigned to each country is made in
accordance with Import Regulation 1, Revision 7, which specifies that
certain minimum amounts be allocated for articles listed in Appendix 1
or Appendix 2 for non-historical and supplementary licences. Quota shares
allocated to historical licence holders are made based on their imports
during a representative base period which was used to calculate the basic
annual allocation and licence amount for articles that eventually became
subject to quota and licensing requirements.
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Item-by-item questions

1. Peanuts

Question (i) (pages 8-9)

Is the import quota established under designated usage (e.g. edible
use)? If so, please provide us with country data on the import volume on
country-by-country, usage-by-usage basis.

Answer

The United States quota is not established by usage such as edible and
inedible. A quantity is permitted entry regardless of its intended end
use.

Question (ii) (page 8, page 20)

It is described in the report that the national production quota is
established for domestic edible use. Please explain how the import quota
system and the national production quota are operated in order to ensure
the effectiveness of the latter (e.g. is there the national production
quota for export, or the import quota for limited use).

Answer

This question seems to be aimed at understanding the relationship
between the national production quota and the import quota.

First of all it should be understood that peanuts are free to be grown
by anyone in any quantity. However, only the peanuts grown by quota
holders within quota limits are eligible for domestic edible use and may
receive price support. Domestically grown peanuts outside the quota must
be approved by the USDA. These peanuts must be grown under contract for
export, crushed or placed under loan. There is no production quota for
export.

The import quota is set to prevent material interference with the
United States programme. The import quota is not an end-use designation.

2. Dairy products

Question (i) (page 11, 1.2 from the bottom)

The United States argued that Japan could not control the import of
dairy products to protect the price support programme on milk, during the
deliberations of the panel on Japan's restrictions on imports of certain
agricultural products. Is not this description of the report inconsistent
with such United States argument presented to the panel?

Answer

The reason the United States requested a waiver was that the
requirement of Section 22 might result in actions which would be
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inconsistent with GATT obligations under Articles II and XI. The waiver
was sought to prevent United States law and United States GATT obligations
from conflicting.

Question (ii)

Please provide the amount of financial payment for the support
programme and its breakdown (storage, dealing loss, disposal for other use,
direct subsidization to producers).

Answer

Listed below are the FY 1986 and FY 1987 financial payments requested
for the dairy support programme.

CCC Expenditure
(millions of dollars)

Expenses Outlays Expenses Outlays

FY 1986 FY 1987

Purchases - 2,205.1 - 1,205.0
Storage and handling 50.9 50.9 48.6 48.6
Transportation 77.8 77.8 65.1 65.1
Processing and packaging - 103.6 - 78.7
Sales (cost basis) 812.1 - 1,037.5 -

Domestic donations
(cost basis) 1,156.2 - 1,329.2

Export donations
(cost basis) 396.4 - 298.4

Other expense or outlays 159.9 159.9 70.8 70.8

Diversion payments 0.4 0.4 (0.2) (0.2)
Termination payments 489.2 489.2 587.0 587.0

SUB-TOTAL 3,142.9 3,087.0 3,488.3 2,054.9

Offsetting income/receipts

Proceeds from sales -248.6 -248.6 -337.7 -337.7
Net transfer to blended

foods - -52.7 - -49.2
Other income or receipts -161.3 -161.3 -71.6 -71.6
Milk marketing reductions -287.4 -287.4 -429.9 -429.9

SUB-TOTAL -697.3 -750.0 -839.3 -888.5

Net realized loss or
net expenditure 2,445.6 2,337.0 2,649.0 1,166.3
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3. Sugar

Question (i)

As it was done with regard to the previous report. please provide us
with data on sugar supply and its use.

Answer

Attached is a table, Annex III, containing the data requested on
sugar.

Question (ii)

Please show the breakdown of the import volume for three kinds of
sugar preparations which are classified in accordance with their sugar
content.

Answer

The breakdown is shown in the attached, Annex IV, excerpt from Part 3
of the Appendix to the Tariff Schedules of the United States.

Question (iii)

It is reported that sugar held by CCC was exported to China. Please
clarify its factual background and the export volume and value.

Answer

The attached press release, Annex V, (985-86) of 12 August 1986
provides clarification.

Question (iv)

According to the data which we possess, the loan rates for sugar are
as follows. We would like the United States to confirm them since they are
different from the figures mentioned in the report.

Answer

The correct loan rates for sugar, in United States cents per pound,
are:

1985

Raw cane sugar
Refined beet sugar

1986

18.0
21.06

18.0
21.09
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1Individual EC country quotas were abolished following the
Multilateral Trade Negotiations Agreement in 1979.

2A port of entry adjustment was made which increased or decreased the
year-to-date import figure from that reported in the previous month.

3Revision from previously reported data

4Evaporated milk and cream in other than airtight containers are not
admissible.

5Total exceeded due to country of origin adjustment

Note: IOL - In original loaves
NIOL - Not in original loaves
NSPF - Not specifically provided for
OT-CHD - Other than Cheddar

Source: United States Customs Service, not comparable to United States
Census data.

Import Group, FAS, USDA

For further information, contact the United States Department of
Agriculture, Foreign Agricultural Service, Dairy, Livestock and Poultry
Division, Room 6616-South Agricultural Building, Washington,
D.C. 20250-1000, telephone (202) 447-4455.

Monthly United States Meat and Dairy Imports circulars are issued
twelve times a year, and are usually released no later than the 15th of
each month.
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Table 7

United States Sugar Supply and Use. Fiscal Years

Fiscal year
Preliminary forecast

Description
1985186 1986/87 1987188

1,000 short tons, raw value

Beginning stocks1 1,759 1,652 1,471

Total production 6,019 6,700 7,000
Beet sugar 2,989 3,400 3,600
Cane sugar 3,030 3,300 3,400

Total offshore receipts 2,378 1,886 -

Quota sugar 1,850 750
Quota shortfall 0 0 -

Quota transfer 0 466 250
Quota-exempt for re-export 467 600 600
Quota-exempt for polyhydric

alcohol 29 35 35

Total foreign 2,345 1,851 -

Puerto Rico 32 35 35

Total supply 10,156 10,277 -

Total exports 507 555 555
Quota-exempt 463 500 500
Puerto Rico 55 55 55
Export adjustment -11 0 0

CCC disposal 127 177 0
Polyhydric alcohol 29 35 35
Refining loss2adjust. 50 50 S0
Stat. adjust. -8 0 0

Total deliveries 7,799 7,950 8,100
Total use 8,504 8,767 8,740

Ending stocks1 1,652 1,471 -

Million

Population 241.0 243.3 245.6

Pounds, refined

Per capita sugar deliveries 60.5 61.1 61.6

Per cent

Ending stocks/total use 19.4 15.3 -

Stocks in hands of United States primary distributors and CCC.

2Calculated as a residual. Largely consists of invisible stocks,
change of wholesalers. retailers, and industrial users.

Source: Data are from KASS, Sugar Market Statistics. Imports based on
customs data for quota-exempt sugar; exports based or. census
data. Estimates are from Interagency Estimates Committee.
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
SELLS SURPLUS SUGAR TO CHINA

WASHINGTON, 12 August - Under Secretary of Agriculture,
Danial G. Amstutz, today announced that the Commodity Credit Corporation
has sold 145,850 metric tons of CCC-owned surplus raw cane sugar to the
People's Republic of China.

Amstutz said the sugar, valued at $15.3 million, has been sold to the
National Cereals, Oils and Foodstuffs Import and Export Corporation of
China (Ceroilfood). It is expected that all of the raw sugar in CCC's
inventory will be shipped against the sale.

The sugar was sold free-on-board vessel at United States port of
export and will be delivered during January-March 1987. No credit
arrangements are involved in this sale, Amstutz said. The sugar comes from
the 1984/85 crop and was acquired by CCC under its domestic price support
programme.

The sale was negotiated in Beijing between United States Department of
Agriculture representatives and Ceroilfood representatives.
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ANNEX B

Written Questions from the European Economic Community
and Responses from the United States

The United States authorities have supplied the following replies to
the written questions from the EEC which were circulated to members of the
Working Party as Spec(88)45 of 20 September 1988.

Question 1: In the section headed "Steps being taken to balance
agricultural supply with demand" it is stated with regard to dairy products
that "... the Food Security Act of 1985 provided for reductions in milk
support prices".

Q: Does this mean that the drop in "milk support prices" is in itself a
significant element in the efforts made to adjust the supply of dairy
products?

- A: Yes, the support price reductions authorized by the Food Security
Act of 1985 would have gradually balanced the supply and demand for
dairy products in the United States without the additional authorities
provided. The authorized reductions which could have accumulated to
$2.00 per hundredweight of milk were in addition to the $1.50
reduction in the support price which occurred in 1983-85.

The additional elements of the 1985 Act - assessments on dairy farmers
and the Dairy Termination Programme - supplemented the price support
cuts and brought supply into alignment with demand more quickly than
price cuts alone.

In response to lower milk support prices, market prices for dairy
products have risen at a slower rate than the prices of other foods
and all consumer goods; and consumers have responded by increasing
purchases by more than 11 per cent since 1983. Some of this increase
in consumption must also be attributed to a national advertising and
promotion programme funded and operated by United States dairy
farmers.

Q: Should not the trend in the feed grain support price also be taken
into account? Is it not the combined movement of these two parameters
which influenced milk supply?

- A: The cost of feed is a significant cost in the production of milk.
The trend in feed support prices, however, must be considered along
with the other factors that impact on the domestic market price of
feed because this is the price faced by dairy farmers. As an example,
this past summer the United States Congress, recognizing that the
drought would raise feed prices, agreed to raise the support price for
milk by $0.50 per hundredweight for three months (April-June 1989) to
help dairy farmers cope with possible higher feed prices.
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Q: What has been the trend of the milk/feed price ratio?

A: First, it must be noted that comparing published reed prices with
milk prices is not a valid comparison unless milk prices are adjusted
to reflect mandatory assessments on dairy farmers as authorized by
several agriculture and budgetary laws. These assessments vary, and
totalled as much as $,1.00 per hundredweight since first authorized in
1982. As a result, the "effective" milk/feed price ratio which
actually influenced dairy farmer decisions was not as favourable to
dairy farmers as published.

Market prices of feed grains fed to dairy cows dropped steadily from
1984 through the third quarter of 1987 reflecting in part changes in
the support levels for feed grains. Although the milk price support
level also was declining during this period, there were periods when
market conditions raised milk prices significantly over the support
level. For example, as the Milk Diversion Programme
(January 1984-March 1985) reduced market supplies of milk, competition
actually increased milk prices nearly $0.75 while the support level
was reduced $1.00. Similarly, the Dairy Termination Programme
(April 1986-September 1987) also reduced supplies to the point where
market demand took over and raised market prices for milk. Despite a
$0.50 reduction in the support price and an assessment on producers
that ranged up to $0.52 per hundredweight, the market actually
increased the effective price to dairy farmers.

To summarize then, although consideration is given to feed prices when
establishing the dairy support price, the milk support price does not
constrain market prices which can rise as a result of tightening
supply and demand conditions.

Q: Is a rise in this [M/F] ratio in 1986/87 not evidence of the
ineffectiveness of United States measures to control milk supply?

- A: On the contrary, if the government hod employed more stringent
economic measures than provided for in the 1985 Act, or if to meet
some social objective a base-quota programme had been instituted, it
is possible that our Government's commitment to the American people to
assure them an adequate supply of dairy products would not have been
met in 1988.

By mid-1987, the full impact of the voluntary Dairy Termination
Programme was being felt by the industry. Also, commercial use of
milk and dairy products was expanding much more than analysts had
projected. As a result, competition for farm milk by dairy processors
heightened and farm milk prices rose. During the fourth quarter of
1987, manufacturing milk prices averaged $0.86 per hundredweight (or
nearly 8 per cent) above the support level. Government stocks were
available at that time and kept milk prices from rising further.
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So far in 1988, increases in demand have continued to out-pace
increases in milk production and Government purchases of products
other than butter have virtually ceased. As market conditions have
continued to tighten, milk prices have risen and the Government has no
stocks of cheese or non-fat dry milk to limit the rise.

Question 2: With regard to support measures for peanuts, a distinction
is drawn between quota peanuts, which receive full support, and non-quota
peanuts. If such a distinction is made on the domestic market, what is the
justification for the fact that both types of peanuts are shielded from
imports by the waiver?

- A: Quota and additional (non-quota) peanuts are supported at
substantially different levels. For the 1988-crop, quota peanuts are
supported at $615.27 per ton and additional (non-quota) peanuts are
supported at $149.75 per ton. The legislation intends for quota
peanuts to move into the domestic edible market and additional peanuts
to move into the export and crushing markets. However, the
legislation also provides for the purchase of additional peanuts from
loan for domestic edible use at no less than the quota support level,
plus cost. Therefore, all peanuts moving into the United States
domestic edible market must be purchased at a minimum of the higher
quota support level. The Section 22 peanut import quota limits the
amount of lower-priced foreign peanuts moving into the United States
domestic edible market.

Question 3: The Statement "The new legislation also contains a number of
provisions designed to make United States cotton available to world markets
at competitive prices" at the bottom of page 2 appears to be a reference to
"marketing loans'.

Q: Is the increase of United States exports the primary method of
adjusting supply and demand for cotton?

- A: No. Several provisions contained in The Food Security Act of
1985 (the 1985 Act), which amended the Agricultural Act of 1949 (the
1949 Act), can be utilized to more closely balance the United States
upland cotton supply with demand.

The 1949 Act provides that if the Secretary of Agriculture determines
that the total supply of upland cotton, in the absence of an acreage
reduction programme (ARP) will be excessive, taking into account the
need for an adequate carry over to maintain reasonable and stable
supplies and prices and to meet a national emergency, the Secretary
may provide for an upland cotton ARP. The maximum ARP requirement
allowed under the 1949 Act is 25 per cent which was the level in
effect for both the 1986 and 1987 crops of upland cotton. In
addition, the 1949 Act provides that the Secretary may make land
diversion payments to producers of upland cotton if the Secretary
determines that such land diversion payments are necessary to assist
in adjusting the total national acreage of upland cotton to desirable
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goals. Finally, the long-term conservation reserve programme (CRP)
authorized by the 1985 Act was designed to remove from production for
ten years highly erodible land that might otherwise be planted to
programme crops such as upland cotton. Thus far, over 1 million acres
of upland cotton base have entered the CRP.

Q: Do the cotton market loan provisions apply only to production for
export? If products intended for the United States market can also benefit
from them, what have been the consequences for cotton price trends in the
United Statee?

- A: No. The marketing loan provisions apply to United States cotton
sold for both domestic use and export. In 1985, before enactment of
the 1985 Act, United States domestic mill use of upland cotton
totalled 6.3 million bales. In contrast, domestic mill use during
marketing years 1986 and 1987 totalled nearly 7.4 and 7.6 million
bales, respectively. Domestic cotton prices have generally reflected
trends in the world cotton price.

Question 4: The table on page 4 gives data on CCC stocks, in particular
for milk and sugar.

Q: What has become of the amounts stocked in the past, in 1983 or 1984?

Q: Could the United States provide a breakdown of CCC uses of these
stocks?

- A: The United States acquired Government owned sugar stocks only in
1985. These stocks, which totalled approximately 430,000 tons, were
sold for ethanol production (120,000 tons raw cane), to the People's
Republic of China (180,000 tons raw cane), and for unrestricted use
(130,000 tons refined beet).

The Attachment to this document contains tables which provide the
answer to the EC's question for dairy products:

Question 5: It is stated (fifth paragraph) that "The 1985 Act continues
the annual $50,000 limit on total combined deficiency and diversion
payments". According to a variety of sources, cotton planters receive sums
well in excess of this $50,000 limit. Is this true, and if so, what are
the reasons?

- A: The Food Security Act of 1985, as amended, provides that the
total amount of deficiency and diversion payments that a person shall
be entitled to receive under one or more of the annual programmes for
wheat, feed grains, upland cotton, extra long stable cotton and rice
is limited to $50,000. In addition, the total of the following
payments, combined with the total deficiency and diversion payments is
limited annually to $250,000 per person: (1) disaster payments;
(2) any gain realized by repaying a loan at a lower level than the
original loan level; (3) any deficiency payment for wheat or feed
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grains attributable to a reduction in the statutory loan level;
(4) any loan deficiency payment; (5) any inventory reduction payment;
and (6) any payment representing compensation for resource adjustment
(other than diversion payments) or public access for recreation.

The term "person" is defined by statute and by regulation. New
regulations effective on 1 August 1988, are used to determine whether
certain individuals or legal entities are to be treated as one person
or as separate persons for the purpose of applying the payment
limitation provisions. Under the new regulations an individual may
not receive a payment under a programme either directly or indirectly
from more than three permitted entities. Thus, under the existing
regulations and statutes, a cotton producer may indirectly receive
benefits in excess of $50,000, but not more than $100,000 over the per
person limitation, if that producer is involved in more than one legal
entity.

Question 6: Could the United States provide information on the effects
of the subsidies authorized by the Bureau of Reclamation, in particular as
regards changes in the area planted to cotton?

A: Subsidized water, provided by the Bureau of Reclamation (BOR) has
had little impact on the area on which cotton is grown in recent
years. The effects were greater when the projects were first
completed, most recently in central California in the mid-1970s. In
recent years, commodity policies, such as the PIK programme of 198°
and ARP requirements of the 1949 Act, have had a much more significant
impact on cotton acreage. The water subsidies consist of the
difference between the cost of providing water (primarily capital
costs of building dams, reservoirs, canals and pipelines) and the
payments made by farmers for use of that water.

Less than 10 per cent of United States cotton acreage, accounting for
about 16 per cent of United States cotton production, benefits from
BOR water subsidies. This acreage has actually decreased since 1979
from 1.1 million acres to 724,000 acres in 1986, the most recent year
for which data are available. Production on this acreage has also
declined from 2.2 million bales in 1979 to 1.6 million in 1986.

Question 7: Page 8: with regard to peanuts the United States document
does not disguise the fact that limits on production were eliminated in
1985 ("acreage allotments were suspended").

Q: What measures are now actually applied for the limitation of
production of peanuts in the United States.

- A: United States peanut production is not limited; however,
marketing of peanuts for domestic edible use is limited by the
national poundage quota and the quota price support level. The
Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1938 requires that the national
poundage quota be set for each marketing year at the estimated
domestic edible, seed and related use.



L/6643
Page 56

Additional peanuts may be grown for crushing or export, or placed
under a loan, but the support level for such peanuts is significantly
lower than that for poundage quota peanuts. No limits are placed on
production of additional peanuts, but the lower support level tends to
discourage excess production.

Q: In the absence of effective production limitation measures, what is
the justification for maintaining quantitative import restrictions?

- A: Under the Section 22 Statute, import restrictions must be kept in
place if their removal would result in material interference in the
operation of the support programme involved. Reducing or eliminating
the quantitative import restrictions on peanuts could displace United
States quota peanuts in the domestic edible market, and the Commodity
Credit Corporation could lose as much as $500 for each short ton of
quota peanuts pledged as collateral for a price support loan.

Question 8: On page 13 the United States -notes that milk production has
increased.

Q: How does the United States justify this increase?

- A: Given the tight supply and demand conditions in the United States
in 1988, it is fortunate that a moderate policy was selected to
correct the supply-demand imbalance. Had resources been drawn out of
milk production more rapidly in 1986 and 1987, United States consumers
would be paying much higher prices now in 1988. If consumer demand
and price levels call for additional supplies, milk production must be
allowed to expand.

Q: Is it not due to the "voluntary" nature of the supply reduction
measures introduced?

- A: No. Not all offers to participate in the Dairy Termination
Programme (DTP) were accepted. Additional resources could have been
removed under that Programme if desired. It now appears that the
production resources removed by way of DTP and those that left
dairying in response to the lower support price was just about right
considering the continuing increases we have seen in commercial
consumption.

There are indications that the resources that left dairying during the
past two years were less efficient, leaving us with a very efficient
and healthy dairy production industry. Such efficiency could not have
been achieved with an involuntary programme.

Q: In these circumstances, is it possible to speak of effective
production limitation measures for milk in the United States?

- A: Yes, in terms of the balance of supply and demand in the United
States market, our measures have been very effective. It must be
remembered that the United States, unlike the EC, does not have
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substantial surplus dairy production. Thus an increase in United
States production, on the scale cited in our report, does not
necessarily result in an increase in stocks or exports as it would in
the EC.

Question 9: It is recalled that the United States is not self-sufficient
in sugar.

Q: What has been the trend in the rate of self-sufficiency for sugar?

- A: The United States has become more self-sufficient. Currently the
United States produces 87.5 per cent of its sugar requirements and 95
per cent of its sweetener requirements.

Q: What are the measures taken to adjust sugar supply and demand and do
these measures also concern sweetening products which compete directly with
sugar?

- A: There are no measures in place to adjust domestic supply or
demand for sugar or other sweeteners in the United States, other than
the maintenance of the existing support prices. Such measures have
not been considered necessary, since there are no surplus stocks of
sugar in the United States.

Question 10: With regard to sugar-containing articles, could the United
States specify how the quotas - introduced in 1985 for some products - have
been managed. In particular, at what times have the import quotas of
interes d countries been exhausted?

- A: The quotas for certain sugar containing products, in particular
TSUS items 156.45 (3,000 short tons), 183.01 (7,000 short tons), and
183.05 (84,000 short tons), were established by presidential
proclamation to maintain the integrity of the domestic price support
operations by bringing under control imports of certain dry mixtures.
These quotas were established on a fiscal year basis and are filled
early in the quota period.


